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GSGES welcomes US Congressional staff delegation
By Jane Singer, associate professor, GSGES

On Friday January 24, a delegation of chief Congressional staff from
Washington DC visited Kyoto University to discuss ‘green technologies’
and other topical environmental issues with Dean Shigeo Fujii and
four faculty members of the Graduate School of Global Environmental
Studies. The meeting was held at the Seifu-so villa and estate, originally
created in the mid-19th century for members of the nobility and later
taken over by Kinmochi Saionji, an imperial prince who also served
as Minister of Education in the late 1800s. This historic venue offered
the visitors a rare opportunity to experience Japanese culture and, in
keeping with the classical Japanese ambiance, the GSGES staff prepared
bowls of frothy green tea and Kyoto-style traditional wagashi sweets.

After a short introduction to the graduate school, faculty members
Dean Fujii, Professor Takeshi Katsumi, Professor Kazuyuki Oshita,
Professor Akihisa Mori and Professor Jane Singer introduced their
study areas and recent research topics. Both sides then engaged in a
spirited discussion of how new technologies are being used to tackle
environmental problems caused by the tsunami and nuclear disaster of
2011 plus a host of other issues, such as budgeting for basic research,
the environmental implications of the Trans-Pacific Partnership
Agreement and the state of US-Japanese relations.

The five-member Congressional team comprised three chiefs of

staff working for representatives to Congress and two staff directors of
the House Committee on Energy and Commerce. The delegation was

B _ o,
US Congressional delegates and GSGES staff at Seifu-so Villa
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International Symposium on the Cor

Integrated Ecosystem Ma

Participants at the CoHHO symposium

making a week-long tour of Japan to gain in-depth knowledge
of the business, energy, trade, technological and political
trends that are shaping the country to inform US policymaking
at the committee level and legislative proposals by individual
members of Congress.

The meeting concluded with a group photograph and a
short walk about the serene gardens. This oasis of calm —
replete with teahouse, koi pond, meandering paths and stone
bridges — is hidden from the traffic on adjacent Imadegawa
Street by a wall of trees.

Kyoto University hosts three-day CoHHO
symposium on integrated ecosystem
management
By Michiko Hasegawa, researcher, CoHHO
Educational Unit

Kyoto University ran an international symposium, entitled
Integrated Ecosystem Management from Hill to Ocean
as part of the Connectivity of Hills, Humans and Oceans
(CoHHO) program, from November 26 to 28 2013. It was
the first event to be held by the CoHHO Educational Unit
and commemorated the 10th anniversary of the foundation of
the Field Science Education and Research Center. The event
drew 188 people from 19 countries, including Japan, Korea,
Vietnam, Philippines, Bangladesh, Lithuania, Ukraine, France,
UK, Canada, USA and Brazil.

The symposium comprised three oral sessions —
‘Connectivity between ecosystem and its disruption’, ‘Human
impacts on watersheds and coastal ecosystems’ and ‘Solutions
for functioning ecosystems: management to maintain
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tivity of Hills, Humans and Ocean

nagement from Hill to Ocean

connectivity in human landscapes’ — plus a poster session.
Rajib Shaw and Shizuka Hashimoto from GSGES reported on
the results of each piece of research in the oral sessions and
five students on the CoHHO educational program gave their
research results in the poster session.

In total there were 28 oral presentations and 74 poster
presentations, which proves the interdisciplinary nature of
CoHHO studies. Most of the presenters reported case studies
and, if these were to be arranged according to the given
interactions, COHHO studies would become quite systematic.

The degree of international involvement in this symposium
highlights our global network of CoHHO research partners
and shows that CoHHO studies are as necessary now as they
will be in the future. We are delighted to reveal that some
participants have asked us to hold the symposium every two
years and to establish an international CoOHHO organization.

Kyoto University holds 14th South-East Asian
Forum on climate change adaptation and
disaster risk reduction in Vietham
By Nguyen Ngoc Huy, technical staff, Institute for
Social and Environmental Transition, and Ayako
Fujieda, assistant professor, GSGES

The 14th Kyoto University South-East Asian Forum took
place at Hanoi Medical University on November 30, involving
more than 60 KU alumni, professors and staff. The topic
was climate change adaptation and disaster risk reduction in
Vietnam, an important issue affecting all groups in Vietnamese
society. The event’s main objective is to gather together KU
professors and alumni in Vietnam to help them keep them
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Alumni forum participants, November 2013

in touch with one another and update them with the latest
developments at the university.

At the forum, Professor Hidetoshi Kotera, executive vice-
president of KU, delivered a speech on the university’s global
alumni network. He also emphasized the importance of
forming networks for information sharing and collaboration
among alumni communities.

Vietnam is a natural-disaster-prone country that is
particularly vulnerable to the effects of climate change. Over
the past two decades, climate-related disasters have caused an
average annual loss of USD 1.8 billion (1.2 per cent of GDP in
purchasing power parity) and an annual average of 445 deaths.
And although the number of deaths is decreasing thanks to
better disaster preparedness and response, the economic losses
are increasing.

The forum had three aims. The first was to update
participants on the latest climate-change scenarios and the
impacts on various sectors in Vietnam, the second was to
share research findings, and the third was to update Vietnam’s
national policy on climate change adaptation and disaster risk
reduction.

In his speech, Professor Rajib Shaw from the laboratory of
International Environmental Disaster Management (GSGES)
shared some reflections on climate and disaster resilience in
urban and rural areas, which are very relevant to the context
of Vietnam.

Discussion at the forum
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Two KU alumni, Dr Nguyen Ngoc Huy and Dr Hoang
Vinh Hung, gave presentations on climate change, disaster
and urban planning. Their colleagues from Hanoi Medical
University shared the results of their research into the
relationship between climate change and the health sector.

The forum also fostered discussion between KU alumni
and Hanoi students who would like to study at KU in the
future.
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17th Kyoto University Global Environmental
Forum
By Naoki Okada, associate professor, GSGES

The 17th Kyoto University Global Environmental Forum,
‘How we can live on earth and make less of an environmental
impact’, was held on November 30 at International Exchange
Hall 11, Clock Tower Centennial Hall. The three speakers,
Professor Makoto Usami (GSGES, Kyoto University),
Professor Taisuke Miyauchi (Graduate School of Literature,
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Hokkaido University) and Associate Professor Shigeyuki
Mitsuta (Faculty of Science and Engineering, Doshisha
University), discussed the impact humans make on the
environment on a regional to a global scale.
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JASSO short-visit exchange students give final
presentations
By Gaku Masuda, researcher, GSGES

Seven students from the Graduate School of Global
Environmental Studies, two students from the Graduate School

of Agriculture and one student from the Graduate School of

Asian and African Area Studies gave final presentations after
two or three months study in Vietnam and Thailand, Indonesia
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and Cambodia respectively on December 3 and January
14. All the presenters were Japanese exchange students
participating in the Japan Student Services Organization
(JASSO) program. The topics covered were: fieldwork on the
collapse of embankment structures on soft ground; research
into PFCs and their precursors in the water environment
and the application of membrane filtration techniques to
environmental water in Thailand; the removal characteristics
of PFCs in industrial waste water in Thailand by adsorbents;
the food production system relating to chicken and local
networks in Thai rural [ '

society; and rural
development assistance
using local resources in
the mountainous area
of central Vietnam.
Each student received a
scholarship certificate

Dean Fujii gave each student a
certificate

after their presentation.

President visits Hanoi University of Science and
Technology and Hanoi Field Campus
By Ayako Fujieda and Hidenori Harada, assistant
professors, GSGES

President Hiroshi Matsumoto and Executive Vice-President
Hidetoshi Kotera of Kyoto University visited Hanoi
University of Science and Technology (HUST) and Kyoto
University Hanoi Field Campus on December 20. They held
fruitful talks with Nguyen Trong Giang, the president of
HUST. Associate Professor Huynh Trung Hai, the dean of the
School for Environmental Science and Technology at HUST,
his staff members and Kyoto University alumni welcomed the
delegates to the Hanoi Field Campus.
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Vietnam-Japan Presidents’ Symposium brings
six universities together in Hanoi to celebrate
‘friendship year’
By Ayako Fujieda and Hidenori Harada, assistant
professors, GSGES

On December 21, the Vietnam-Japan Six Universities
Presidents’ Symposium took place in Hanoi. Senshu Ikeda
Holdings and the Senshu lkeda Bank organized the event to
mark the 40th anniversary of the establishment of diplomatic
relations between Japan and Vietnam.

The presidents of Kobe University, Kyoto University,
Osaka University, Foreign Trade University, Hanoi University
of Science and Technology and Vietnam National University,
Hanoi, participated in the symposium. Approximately 220
people, including students and business professionals,
attended the event.
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Head of UN International Human Dimensions
Programs visits Graduate School of Global
Environmental Studies

By Shizuka Hashimoto, associate professor, GSGES

Professor Anantha Kumar Duraiappah, the executive director
of International Human Dimensions Programs at the United
Nations University, visited GSGES on January 28 for a
meeting with Professor Shigeo Fujii, the dean of GSGES, and
to participate in a workshop. The event examined two topics:
first, establishing a cooperation hub for global environmental
studies in Indochina and, second, setting up an international
network hub for researching global sustainability. Both these
research areas are part of a new collaboration project funded
by the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science.

Professor Fujii opened the workshop, which began with
Professor Anantha Kumar Duraiappah’s keynote presentation,
entitled ‘Towards building a sustainable society: what is the
inclusive wealth index?’ This was followed by ‘Rebuilding
Tohoku: introducing GSGES’s contribution to the recovery
from the 2011 earthquake and nuclear accident’, presented by
GSGES staff and chaired by Shizuka Hashimoto, associate
professor, GSGES. Next, Ayako Fujieda, assistant professor,
GSGES, gave a presentation on establishing a cooperation
hub for the study of global environmental studies in Indochina
and Takeshi Katsumi, professor, GSGES, gave a talk, entitled
‘International network hub for Future Earth: research for
global sustainability’. The workshop ended with a 40-minute
discussion of the themes raised.
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Master’s degree students share their research
By Yoshihiro Okumura, assistant professor, GSGES

The GSGES students on master’s degree courses presented
their theses on February 3 and 4. The audience listened
intently as the 39 students shared their research achievements,
which prompted many questions and comments. The inter-
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disciplinary discussions threw up a host of new ideas for
future research in the field of global environmental studies.
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Three master’s students win award for best
thesis presentation
By Shinya Funakawa, professor and curriculum
coordinator, GSGES

The award for best master’s thesis presentation was shared
by three GSGES students this year. The accolade rewards
outstanding presentation skills and exceptional scientific
achievement. The award winners, chosen by anonymous
judges from the GSGES faculty, were Kaori Yamaguchi,
studying environmental systems biology, for her presentation
entitled ‘Evolution of vertebrate TRPA1 channel as an oxygen
sensor’, Nobuhiro Takeuchi (atmospheric chemistry) for
‘The development of a technique to measure OH reactivity
of unidentified VOCs using GC-FID’ and Shota Kihara
(environmental infrastructure engineering) for ‘Sorption/
desorption characteristics of bentonite applied to in-situ
containment of waste incineration ash containing radioactive
cesium.’

IOER ERIBBEISERS AT LRI Y)
FEHBYICHITDEER L T—A1F F v TRPAT D
HILHEE
A, K02 & Micx 322N EEHES

TRPA1 F% 3 )VICE T %57 LA 7B s 1 T &

X UMHERMZE LT, Ao caREZLED

TRPA1 OHMMK 02 [nE7zmd TEEHSMCLIZEDT

HB, cnEbLic, K02 IEICEERTDOILE DS

WA, MEPLAEE(LIC I B IR DS — 8 %

TERUTWB, P EYH# TRz VT, 21kd

BB L2 8 LTz E Y O#E( L O —bii 2 I 5 M

TBHEVD, EREETITN D DR T T O —F YRR X

NTEH, HERREZEE LR EFHREEICSIDL

WEDEFHIIEN Tz,

TREX (KaERBERZHDE)
TGC-FID ;EIC L BE R AR T VOCs D OH [z iyt E F

Page 6



Sansai Newsletter No.7

15 March 2014

EDFH

Kiid, ML A T2 MorERERE L, BN
R EDRKEIREMEIC B W T EE KRS DB A
BALEY) (VOCs) D5B, ThETIMIiEN TV AKE
7E VOCs @ OH Mz, MEZDEDZFRET ST
R UICHHMES 2 FiEERELERLEZEDTH S, HEh
B OFER, BHEETRITH 74 OH KL ED S5,
10.7 ~ 62.3% I 9 2K [FE VOCs DA Sz iR LTz,
CTOECAHAWTH, WEHEICHE TR 7/R T AT+ 771
FOERBUR I ZRETL, KKBREREO B2 b
IEEDTHD, MBREII B E LM CEFHREREI
SEDLWEDEFHE N,

ANEFX (HBERBMEMRDE)

IO LAEER T RMKOEASERE L
AU A OB B

A, HENTBEEIR D S DRt 7 L H 7
iS5 7=dDWAERICFIHENEZXY A DI T L
A F VSRR R TH D, AW TRICE
HMUTOBON, FEOMATEREINTY Y LSRG
DAEMHTFLERZMOGAA U (FRITL, AUTL,
TV IL) OFETHD, TNTNOGAA O Y
LIS EME, S ErE IR BIC, VI L>HIUY
L>F NI LTHBEFHMIIE NIz, TOXITANITFEL.
BUBERIEOV 7)) T R B UM Zc e LT, ik
YIS TERE N R OB E NS 5 R TH D,
HIERBRIR 2 B E SR EHHREICS S LVE DL
iz,

GSGES and Vietnamese team run special
workshop
By Michiko Hasegawa, researcher, CoHHO
Educational Unit and Gaku Masuda, researcher,
GSGES

On February 20, GSGES held a special workshop with a team
from Vietnam’s Ministry of Education and Training. The event
gave Vietnamese exchange students at GSGES a valuable
opportunity to talk to important individuals from their home
country. The workshop also strengthened the already close
links between GSGES and Vietnam.
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New mayor of Hue visits Kyoto
By Ayako Fujieda, assistant professor, GSGES

Mr Nguyen Van Thanh, the new mayor of Hue in central
Vietnam, made a courtesy visit to the mayor of Kyoto on
February 20. Hue and Kyoto have become official ‘partnership
cities’, promoting exchanges in the areas of research,
education and social welfare. Members of the Graduate
School of Global Environmental Studies and the Center for
South-East Asian Studies at Kyoto University, who have taken
a leading role in academic exchanges, were invited to the
mayors’ meeting to share their ideas for future collaboration.
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GSGES’s Future Earth research program goes
into full-scale operation
By Shizuka Hashimoto, associate professor, GSGES

GSGES’s new research project, International Network Hub
for Future Earth: Research for Global Sustainability, has been
granted funding by the Japan Society for the Promotion of
Science on the basis of its relevance to the society’s Strategic
Young Researcher Overseas Visits Program for Accelerating
Brain Circulation. The grant enables young researchers to
conduct their work at high-level overseas research institutions
for one year or longer. In this project, GSGES will contribute
to Future Earth, an international initiative to investigate global
sustainability that aims to build on global change research
programs such as the International Geosphere-Biosphere
Program and the International Human Dimensions Program.
Over the next three years, GSGES will dispatch 10 young
scholars to 16 overseas universities and research institutes.
GSGES organized a launch meeting with project members
in October and ran selection committees in November and
December to choose the scholars to take part. For the latest
information on this project, visit http://www2.ges.kyoto-u.
ac.jp/FutureEarth/
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Kyoto University Global Environment Forum

examines life, environment and peace — today’s

Vietnamese society and Japan’s cooperation
By Kei Mizuno, associate professor, GSGES

The 18th Kyoto University Global Environment Forum
was held on February 15 and involved 84 participants. Four
speakers, including Professor Tran Van Nam, president of the
University of Danang, discussed issues relating to life and
the environment in Vietnam and Japan’s role in providing
technical assistance and human resource development.
The forum was also attended by Consul Cao Anh from the
Consulate General of Vietnam in Osaka, who expressed his
strong wish for contributions from Japanese universities to
facilitate future cooperation between his country and Japan.
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GSGES unveils latest book in Introduction to
Global Environmental Studies series
By Akihisa Mori, associate professor, GSGES

The Graduate School of Global Environmental Studies
has just published Global Environmental Studies: Multiple
Viewpoints and Responsiveness. It is the third book in the
Introduction to Global Environmental Studies series, which
is published in Japanese by Maruzen, Tokyo, and edited by
GSGES.
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A farewell message from New Zealand
By Andreas Neef, professor, Auckland University

Dear colleagues and students at GSGES

As most of you already know, I recently moved to University
of Auckland, New Zealand, where I assumed a new position
as professor in development studies at the Centre for
Development Studies, School of Social Sciences, Faculty
of Arts. It was not an easy decision to accept this new
professorship because I had a great time and wonderful
experiences in Japan.

I came to Kyoto in April 2009 for a five-month visiting
research fellowship at the Center for South-East Asian
Studies, hosted by Professor Yasuyuki Kono from the
Division for Human-Nature Dynamics. In November 2009,
I assumed a research professorship in knowledge and
innovation management with the Faculty of Agriculture,
Kyushu University, Fukuoka, where I stayed for 16 months at
the Food and Agricultural Policy Lab of Professor Shoichi Ito.

I then got the amazing opportunity to become a professor
under the G30-program of the Graduate School of Global
Environmental Studies, Kyoto University. Professor Takeshi
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Katsumi visited me in Fukuoka to bring me the great news
and I was excited to be able to return to this wonderful city
in March 2011. With his kind support, and together with
Associate Professor Kei Mizuno and Associate Professor

Jane Singer, we founded the Resource Governance and
Participatory Development Lab. During my two-and-a-
half years at GSGES, I had the privilege to collaborate with
several colleagues in an interdisciplinary research project,
Integrated Assessment of Post-Disaster Recovery in Coastal
Communities in Asia-Pacific, funded by the Japanese Society
for the Promotion of Science. I also got involved as a co-
investigator in several other research activities, such as
Sustainability of Fijian Traditional Wooden Architecture
(led by Associate Professor Hirohide Kobayashi), Tertiary
Education for Sustainable Development (led by Associate
Professor Tracey Gannon) and Ecosystem Services of the Mt.
Aso Cultural Landscape in Kyushu (led by Professor Hiroshi
Yokogawa, Kitakyushu University).

I enjoyed giving lectures to Japanese and international
students at GSGES. This graduate school provides such
excellent opportunities to postgraduate students, such as
internships in foreign countries and interdisciplinary training
and research. I was happy to come back here in February this
year to teach a three-day intensive course, Natural Resource
Governance II.

During my time at GSGES, I got excellent support from the

Published by Sansai Gakurin, Kyoto University Graduate School of Global Environmental Studies

administrative office, particularly from Hirose-san and Kawai-
san. My amazing secretary, Yuri Ohara, helped me through all
the difficulties and challenges that I experienced as a foreign
professor with very poor Japanese language skills in the
Japanese university system.

I am now adjusting to my new life in New Zealand with
new professional responsibilities. My colleagues at the Centre
for Development Studies are very nice and I look forward
to the new experience at the University of Auckland. As you
can see in the photo, I commute to the university by boat and
bicycle. Having lived for several years in small apartments
in Fukuoka and Kyoto, our family enjoys the space in our
rented house and garden. But we miss the delicious Japanese
food and the friendliness of the Japanese people. Kyoto and
GSGES will always have a very special place in my heart and
I am confident our collaboration and friendship will continue
and even become deeper in the future.

Andreas Neef

Academic award winners 2013
By Shizuka Hashimoto, associate professor, GSGES

The Graduate School of Global Environmental Studies would
like to take this opportunity to celebrate the achievements
of this year’s academic award winners. These individuals,
one of whom is a PhD candidate, were given their prizes by
academic societies or at conferences. The awards, winners and
their laboratories are listed as follows:

Excellent Papers Award of the International Conference

on Waste Management and Technology 2013
Professor Masaki Takaoka (Environmental Health Risk
Management).

2012 Japanese Geotechnical Society Paper Award
Emeritus Professor Masashi Kamon (Environmental
Infrastructure Engineering); Professor Takeshi Katsumi
(Environmental Infrastructure Engineering); Associate
Professor Toru Inui (Environmental Infrastructure
Engineering).

2013 Society of Materials Science Young Researcher

Award
Associate Professor Toru Inui (Environmental
Infrastructure Engineering).

2012 Japan Society of Civil Engineers Young Researcher

Award
Assistant Professor Atsushi Takai (Environmental
Infrastructure Engineering).

Otto Hutzinger Student Presentation Award of the

International Symposium on Halogenated Persistent

Organic Pollutants — Dioxin 2013
PhD candidate Jira Kongpran (Environmentally-friendly
Industries for Sustainable Development).
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2013 Society of Environmental Instrumentation Control
and Automation Paper Award
Associate Professor Kazuyuki Oshita (Environmental
Health Risk Management).

International Conference on Waste Management and
Technology 2013 Excellent Papers Award
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REBERFEEIOVSLAATI VR
April date for guidance on the CoHHO
Education Program

Guidance for the Educational Program for Studies on the
Connectivity of Hills, Humans and Oceans (CoHHO) will be
held in the large-sized lecture room of GSGES on Wednesday
April 9 at 16:30. Students who are interested in the program
are urged to attend. For more information, visit the CoHHO
Educational Unit website at http://fserc.kyoto-u.ac.jp/cohho/.
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Sansai Newsletter
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We are now accepting submissions for

Sansai Newsletter No. 8.

Page 11





